NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

1st February, 2012
Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden (Chairman)

Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, ML Evans, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, WL Raymond, M Williams; Mdmes G Hayward, C Gwyther and M Thomas; Mr D Ellis and Mr EA Sangster.
(NPA offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00a.m. – 12.05pm)
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors RR Evans, HM George, RN Hancock and Mr A Archer. 
2.
Disclosures of Interest


None.
3.
Chairman’s announcements
(a) The Chief Executive and Chairman had attended the ANPA Executive meeting in London on Tuesday 24th January.
4.
Minutes


The minutes of the meetings held on the 7th December, 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.


It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on the 7th December, 2011 be confirmed and signed.
5.
Matters arising
2011 Annual Monitoring Report on the PCNPA Local Development Plan (Minute 6)

With regard to the Section 106 Agreement following the granting of planning permission at Rhodewood House, Saundersfoot, one Member wished to know how the money had been used to aid the provision of affordable housing.  The Director of Park Direction and Planning agreed to provide information on the properties that were purchased with the money paid under the agreement.

Committee Vacancies (Minute 13)
Members asked that it be clarified that Mrs Fiona Lanc had not resigned from the Authority but that her term of office had come to an end.  

National Parks Wales Annual Members’ Seminar (Minute 18)
Members enquired if the dates had now been set for the Welsh Annual Members Conference.  The Chief Executive informed Members that officers were in the process of looking at venues and the details would be confirmed shortly. 

NOTED.
6.
Development Management Committee – Reports of Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meeting of the Development Management Committee held on the 16th November, 2011be received.

7.
Recreation and Tourism Review Committee – Report of Meeting


It was RESOLVED that the report of the meeting of the Recreation and Tourism Review Committee held on the 14th December, 2011 be adopted.
8.
To elect a Lead Member for Biodiversity


It was RESOLVED that Christine Gwyther be elected as the Lead Member for Biodiversity. 
9.
The Call for Evidence “Towards a Welsh Planning Act: Ensuring the Planning System Delivers’



The report was before Members to authorise a response to the Welsh Government’s Questionnaire.



The Director of Park Direction and Planning advised Members that the Welsh Government’s legislative programme included provision for a planning bill in 2013.  An independent advisory group, chaired by the former director of the Planning Inspectorate in Wales John Davies, had been set up to gather evidence for a white paper to be published by the Welsh Government later in the year.  The group, due to report in June, had issued a call for evidence to “ensure that the planning system delivers”. 


The review would consider and make recommendations about options for delivery of the planning system, the legislation and policy guidance necessary to introduce these options and assessment of the resources necessary to deliver them as well as improvements that could be made quickly and easily that would not necessarily need legislative change.  It was not considering policy content.


The Group had set out 23 questions, which were appended to the report, and the Head of Park Direction and Planning explained that she had answered these from what she thought was the Members’ perspective, and not from a policy officers point of view.  

Members then considered each question in turn making a number of amendments particularly noting that an enormous amount of time and resources had been put into the Authority’s Development Plan Policy and did not wish for that to be lost.


As a result of Question 14 Members debated the issue of evening meetings.  Some felt that evening meetings would make it easier for the public to attend.  Others felt that most evenings were taken up with other meetings and it would not be convenient to schedule anything else.  Officers agreed to bring a report on this subject to a future National Park Authority Meeting.

It was RESOLVED that the questionnaire responses set out in the report be endorsed, subject to the amendments made at the meeting, and submitted to the Welsh Government as the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority’s response to the “Call for Evidence”.

10.
Delegation of Enforcement


It was reported that in September 2010 Members had endorsed a number of actions to improve the planning service, and had also adopted the Enforcement and Compliance Policy on 22nd June 2011.  Many of these changes were now in place with the result that the majority of initial complaints were now being dealt with in 12 weeks (the target set by the Welsh Government) with a much reduced backlog of cases.  However, it was recognised that further improvements could be made including increased delegation for taking certain enforcement action.  



At present, officers had delegated powers to close cases in certain circumstances however the scheme did not provide any delegation for progressing cases where a breach was identified.  Under the scheme any breach of planning control which required further action was reported to Committee irrespective of its nature or complexity.  


It was considered that the ability to deal with a greater number of enforcement matters at officer level without recourse to the Development Management Committee would assist in improving the service.  It was considered that delegated powers for enforcement matters should be made available in much the same way as they were for processing planning applications and a proposed scheme of delegation was appended to the report.  This would still enable matters to be brought to Committee where necessary. 


It was recommended that authorisation for taking action should only be given to the Chief Executive, Director of Park Direction and Planning, the Head of Development Management and the two Principal Planning Officers.  The reason for an action having been taken would be fully reported on file and the Authority’s Solicitor would also be required to check all enforcement notices.  
Under the current system, Planning Contravention Notices were often used at the initial stages of an investigation, with authorisation to sign these only given to the Chief Executive, Director of Park Direction and Planning, the Head of Development Management and the Authority’s Solicitor.  It was requested that authority also be given for Principal Planning Officers to be authorised to sign Planning Contravention Notices however to ensure there was a check and balance within the system, officers would have to ensure that another officer signed off Notices pertaining to their own cases.

  
It was reported at the meeting that with regard to Stop Notices, the paragraph on Financial Considerations on Page 25 was incorrect in that it was requested that they be delegated due to the need for prompt action.  The serving of a Stop Notice would only be authorised by the Chief Executive or Director of Park Direction and Planning together with the Authority’s Solicitor in consultation with the Chair or Vice Chair of the Development Management Committee.  

It was RESOLVED that:

1. The scheme of delegation set out in Appendix A be adopted from 1st March 2012.

2. The Principal Planning Officers be added to the list of those authorised to sign Planning Contravention Notices and that no officer signed Planning Contravention Notices  which related to cases on which they were the case officer. 

11.
Welsh Government Consultation on Revisions to Chapter 7 of Planning Policy Wales – Supporting the Economy
The Director of Park Direction and Planning informed Members of the above consultation and asked that endorsement of the Authority’s response be delegated to the next meeting of the Development Management as the response date was 5th March, which was before the next meeting of the Authority.

It was RESOLVED that the Development Management Committee be authorised to agree the Authority’s response to the Welsh Government consultation on Revisions to Chapter 7 of Planning Policy Wales – Supporting the Economy.
12.
Draft Budget Planning 2012/13 – 2014/15
The report of the Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officer set out the draft Revenue and Capital budgets for 2012/13 and implications on reserves, the draft 2013/14 levy on Pembrokeshire County Council, Prudential Indicators for the capital programme and an Investment Strategy & Treasury Management Policy Statement for 2012/13.    
The Welsh Government’s draft budget published in October 2011 had indicated that the 2012/13 NPA grant for the three Welsh National Park Authorities would remain the same as 2011/12.  The Welsh Government had incorporated the Sustainable Development Fund grant of £186,753 (down from £200,000 in 2011/12) into the main National Park Grant which had a consequential impact on the Levy on Pembrokeshire County Council.  The Welsh Government announced the capital allocation would remain as 2011/12. 
Although in cash terms the National Park grant for 2012/13 was flat lined, when inflation was taken into consideration it was lower than the previous year in real terms.  The Authority had been able to balance the budget for 2012/13 by a combination of salary and efficiency savings from within the various support services.  The Authority adopted a Zero Based Budgeting approach in preparing the 2012/13 budget.  The Zero Based budgeting exercise involved each line of the budget being evaluated thoroughly and this had achieved an optimal allocation of resources to the parts of the organisation where they were most needed.  The process had also facilitated the reallocation of surplus funds arising from efficiency savings. 

The prospects for settlements in the short to medium term looked to remain uncertain but the Authority’s cash backed reserves were fairly strong which positioned the Authority well for future years.  Against this back drop there would be a need to continue to review areas of activity to ensure resources continued to be allocated to meet priority objectives.  It was expected that the reserves would reduce in the three year planning cycle.

 The Chief Finance Officer went on to say that the draft budgets had been prepared in accordance with the Annual Budget Strategy previously discussed by Members at the workshop in December, and in calculating the net cost of continuing existing services, account had been taken of a number of factors, including core NPA Grant and Levy increase, pay award increase together with a pensions contribution rate reduction.  The 2012/13 budget also incorporated the three new departments created by the restructure of the Authority, namely National Park Discovery, National Park Delivery and National Park Direction Departments.  While the overall budget would be unchanged there remained some minor details to work through.  In light of the position of the financial markets, fixed term cash deposits arrangements had been entered into.  He added that Members had previously approved drawing on earmarked reserves to contribute to specific revenue or capital projects, and it would be necessary to ensure that General Reserves did not fall below £300,000.

It was reported the National Park Grant and Levy for 2011/12 was £4,490,800 and it had been announced the previous year that this level of funding would remain in place from 2011/12 through to 2012/13.  The position for 2013/14 would be subject to the UK Government’s comprehensive spending review but for this budget exercise it was assumed it would be flat lined as in the previous two years.  The inclusion of the Sustainable Development Fund (SDF) Grant into the main grant added a further £249,004 and accordingly funding would increase to £4,739,804 in 2012/13.  That would then reduce to £4,727,137 in 2013/14 and 2014/15 as the SDF element of the grant decreased.  
The baseline revenue budgets for 2012/13 – 2014/15 were set out in the report, accounting for the factors referred to earlier at the meeting.  The Net Budget was compared with the anticipated level of NPG/Levy funding to identify the sum remaining, i.e. an increase or reduction in the General Reserve balance.

The Authority’s draft Capital Programme was presented and this amounted to of £1,830,900, a significant increase on previous years, and would be funded by the WAG capital grant, other grants, earmarked reserves and £206,999 from General Reserves and Capital Receipts.  It was expected that £106,333 of the programme would be spent in subsequent years.  
The impact of the rolling 3 year budget on the Financial Reserves of the Authority were also set out.  The predicted available reserves at the beginning of 2012/13 were made up of forecasted General Reserves, Capital Receipts and Earmarked Reserves.  The levels of reserves were reported to be relatively high but in light of the continued static funding position were not considered excessive.  The General Reserve was forecast to marginally increase over the following two years but then begin to fall in 2014/15.  
While the indicative NPG settlement for 2012/13 was as expected, the financial outlook suggested the Authority would continue to require stringent financial management.  It was anticipated that the indicative financial constraints would be managed by the continuation of the drive to gain improved efficiencies and cost savings, reviewing opportunities to develop local income and drawing down other sources of grant aid. 

The further measures that were therefore necessary and proposals included:

·       Continuous review of the structure of the Authority to identify efficiency savings and or improved service delivery.

·       Working with partners to continue to deliver collaborative working arrangements.

·       Reviewing existing service expenditure to identify areas where savings could be made by reducing services that were not supporting the priority improvement agenda and reviewing possible additional income. 
·      That capital projects not yet committed are reviewed in relation to the corporate priorities and that approval will remain subject to the availability of funds.
It was RESOLVED that :

·       the draft budget 2012/13 be approved in principle subject to noting that the NPG/Levy estimate had yet to be confirmed.

·       the forward planning budgets for 2013/14 and 2014/15 be noted and endorsed .

·       the actions proposed to improve available funds be approved. 

(a) Levy on Pembrokeshire County Council

The Chief Finance Officer reminded Members that Section 71 of the Environment Act 1995, sub-section 3, determined the way in which the levy which was to be raised on Pembrokeshire County Council, should be issued.  The following statement complied with this requirement.
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The Authority must authorise the making of a levy of £1,184,951 from Pembrokeshire County Council, in accordance with Section 71 of the Environment Act 1995 and the National Park Authorities (Levies)(Wales)(Regulations) 1995 SI 1995 No.3019 as amended by the National Park Authorities (Levies)(Wales)(Amendment) Regulations 1996:

•
the sum required to meet expenditure for the Authority which will fall to be charged for that year in the Revenue account is


       

        £6,312,916
•
making such provision as is appropriate for meeting 


contingencies, the expenditure on which would fall to 


be charged in the Revenue Account
£Nil

•
the sum required to secure the availability to the 


authority of adequate working balances on its


Revenue Account
£Nil

•
the sum required to provide the Authority with 


other requirements for covering any deficit brought 


forward from the previous financial year
£Nil



------------


Sub-total
£6,312,916

LESS

•
Section 72, Grant (NPG)
£3,554,853

•
Income credited to the 


Revenue Account
£1,573,112

•
other sums not covered above 


which are likely to be


available in the year
£Nil
£5,127,965



--------------
-------------


Levy requirement

£1,184,951


Members were advised that the official levy requirement had to be notified to Pembrokeshire County Council by 15th February. 
It was recommended that the National Park Authority continue with the current arrangement of 12 equal monthly instalments receivable on or before the 12th of each calendar month, such payments to be received by bank transfer.
It was RESOLVED that Members authorise a levy of £1,184,951 (or other appropriate amount as determined on receipt of confirmation of the approved net funding from the WG) from Pembrokeshire County Council for the year 2012/13.
(b) Prudential Code Indicators
The Local Authorities (Capital Finance & Accounting)(Wales) Regulations 2003 required the National Park Authority to have regard to the Chartered Institute of Public Finance & Accountancy’s (CIPFA) Prudential Code in setting annual budgets.  The Prudential Code required the Authority to consider Prudential Indicators encompassing estimated and actual expenditure and financing, and limits on both.

These indicators were intended to support and record local decision making, and were not designed to be comparative indicators across local authorities.  However, as the Authority was now debt free and there were no proposals at this time to undertake further borrowing, due to the capital expenditure plans being financed either by revenue funds, external grant aid or capital receipts, then many of the indicators were not relevant.  The report therefore set out only those indicators that were relevant at the current time, and Members were asked to adopt the Prudential Indicators as presented.

The Chief Finance Officer also presented an Investment Strategy for 2012/13 in compliance with statutory guidance and in support of the prudential borrowing system.  The Strategy also supported CIPFA’s “Treasury Management in the Public Services: Code of Practice and Cross-Sectoral Guidance Notes”.

It was RESOLVED that Members

a) Adopt the Prudential Indicators as presented.

b) Approve the Investment Strategy & Treasury Management Policy Statement for 2012/13.  
13.
Social Inclusion and Child Poverty Action Plan 
The report was before Members to seek endorsement of the “Interim Social Inclusion Strategy and Action Plan for the Welsh National Park Authorities 2011-2014” prior to Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority undertaking a consultation exercise with local groups to seek wider approval of the Authority’s ongoing approach to social inclusion. 

The Director of Delivery and Discovery explained that social inclusion was a key cross-cutting theme which influenced much of the policy emanating from the Welsh Government and was an integral part of the sustainable development agenda.  The need for all three National Parks in Wales to address issues of inequality had been consistently highlighted in the annual Strategic Grant Letter which set out the Welsh Government’s priorities for each National Park Authority on a year by year basis.  Consequently a joint approach to Social Inclusion had existed across the three National Parks in Wales since 2005.  
Public bodies in Wales were expected to demonstrate their commitment to tackling child poverty in line with 13 broad aims set out in Government guidance, and through discussion with the Welsh Government, it had been agreed that National Park Authorities in Wales primarily contributed to two core child poverty aims:

· To ensure that all children grow up in decent housing;
· To reduce inequalities in participation in cultural, sporting and leisure 
activities between children and parents of children (so far as necessary to ensure the well-being of their children).
It was agreed that, rather than each National Park Authority in Wales adopting a separate Child Poverty Action Plan, to integrate any actions aimed at eradicating child poverty into the existing Three Parks Social Inclusion Action Plan.  As a result, the Social Inclusion Strategy and Action Plans were viewed as interim documents which would be used as the basis for consultation with local groups during Winter 2011/12.  Following this consultation, the revised Social Inclusion Strategy and Action Plan would be adopted by the three National Park Authorities in Wales in April 2012.  This was an ongoing strategy which set out key targets for each National Park Authority to achieve both individually and collectively and it would be reviewed on a two year cycle. 
  Members enquired as to which groups were to be consulted.  The Director replied that officers had been asked to provide a list and Members were invited to pass their suggestions  to him also.  They also wished to highlight the work that Tom Moses had done with children in deprived areas.  He praised him for being an excellent officer who energised disaffected children so effectively

It was RESOLVED the Interim Social Inclusion Action Plan for the Welsh National Park Authorities: 2011-2014 (Annex 3 of the report)  be endorsed and that a period of consultation with local groups should be instigated in order to ensure that the plan both reflected the needs of key target groups locally whilst also ensuring that the Authority’s duties were met as detailed in the Children and Families (Wales) Measure (2010).  
14.
Proposals for New Projects and Activities – Information on “Origins”, Mosaic, “Your Park, Your Future” and a proposed Feasibility Study on the National Park being designated a Geopark
The report was before Members to provide them with information and seek approval for new projects the Authority proposed to undertake or support from 2012 onwards.  

The Chief Executive gave a brief outline of each as follows:

Origins
An interpretation led project to turn Castell Henllys into the pre-history hub for Wales.  The National Park Authority had successfully sought funding from the Heritage Tourism Project through the ‘Origins’ Prehistoric Pembrokeshire theme.  The project would take place over three years with the internal building works taking place over the winter period. The project would be managed by Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority. Background research would be provided by Dyfed Archaeological Trust and community involvement aided by PLANED.
The proposal aimed:

· To create a regional hub for the Origins and Prehistory of Wales;

· To enhance Castell Henllys as a centre for the interpretation of 
prehistoric Pembrokeshire in the wider context of Wales and focusing on prehistoric life;

· To enter into partnership with other organisations (Dyfed Archaeological 
Trust, Planed and the National Trust) to increase the visitor offer and visitor and community appreciation of prehistoric life in Pembrokeshire and the wider landscape of Wales; and

· To promote the understanding and enjoyment of Wales diverse heritage 
and through awareness lead to conservation.  

The report set out the financial and risk considerations, with £50k total capital allocation by the Authority, together with £50k in kind; risks included failure to obtain the necessary match funding from Cadw and failure to meet targets.  The Chief Executive reassured Members that he was confident that these risks were low and that the project would result in an enhanced visitor experience to both Castell Henllys and the wider landscape.  It should encourage visitors to explore the landscape having visited Castell Henllys. 

The changes to be made to the interior of the present education centre would enhance the provision of interpretation and also provide a larger retail space to maximise income at the site. 
It was RESOLVED that the Authority undertake the Origins project. 
Mosaic – Building Links Between Ethnic Minority Communities and National Parks in Wales

It was reported that black and ethnic minority communities were under-represented in their use of National Parks across the whole of the UK.  
In an attempt to combat this trend, the Campaign for National Parks (CNP) launched the Mosaic Project in 1992 in conjunction with all National Park Authorities in England as well as the Brecon Beacons National Park Authority in Wales, who joined in 2005.  
It was reported that this project had been very successful with 7,500 new participants accessing National Parks in the previous two years.  CNP were keen to extend the Mosaic Project to cover the whole of Wales and as a result Snowdonia National Park Authority, Brecon Beacons National Park Authority and Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority had worked closely with CNP and the Youth Hostel Association to develop a bespoke Mosaic Project for Wales.
The project was funded by the Big Lottery Fund’s People and Places Programme which was providing grant-aid funding to support the delivery of the project over three years.  This funding was augmented by each Park Authority in Wales committing an annual cash contribution of £4,000 together with in-kind resources such as officer time and free access to facilities. 

The aim of the Mosaic Project in Wales was to develop long-term sustainable engagement with black and minority ethnic communities (BME) and National Parks in Wales.  The project would achieve this through work focussed around six key goals. 
The work of the Mosaic Project Officers in Wales, recently appointed by CNP, would be crucial to the success of the programme.  It had been agreed that the post covering the Brecon Beacons National Park and Pembrokeshire Coast National Park would be run on a job-share basis and the Officer began work on 23rd January.  A hot-desk had been provided at Llanion Park.
Members enquired as to whether this covered members of the gypsy communities and the Director of Park Delivery and Discovery agreed to look into this.

NOTED
‘Your Park, Your Future’
It was reported that the Authority had secured funding from the BIG Lottery People and Places programme for its ‘Your Park, Your Future’ project, which built on and continued the good work undertaken through the Go4it project.

The partnership project would be led by a Steering Group representing key organisations, and employ a full time coordinator and part time project worker.  It would run for three years and increase the capacity of groups working with people who faced barriers to engagement to make independent and regular use of the outdoors, and develop links with other local groups, projects and outdoor venues on their doorsteps.  The project would lease a minibus, and purchase a trailer and range of equipment which would be made available to other groups if required. 
There were two stages to the project as follows:

Stage 1 – Initial Engagement.  Project staff would work with other organisations to plan and deliver a series of sessions that met their needs and furthered their aims.  

Stage 2 – Ongoing Support.  Once an organisation had seen the benefit of using the outdoors more often support would be offered to help them sustain and develop their usage.  
Participative evaluation would be used throughout the project to help groups and staff reflect on their experiences and practice as well as gather qualitative data for reporting purposes.
It was hoped that 2,400 participants, staff and members of wider communities would benefit from the project, which hoped to engage 40 groups working with disadvantaged people.  It would be open to all but it was envisaged that most groups would involve children and young people.  
A sum of £249,864 had been secured to fund the three year project.  The grant was for 100% funding of the project, although the Authority would be contributing in the form of accommodating the project and supporting it with corporate services as required.  
NOTED
Feasibility Study on the impact of designating the National Park as a Geo Park

It was reported that the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park displayed a greater variety of geological features and landforms than any equivalent areas in the British Isles with a number of sites being of international importance.  The Authority was therefore planning to include in its 2012-2013 Operational Plan a proposal to undertake a feasibility study to assess the impact of designating the National Park as a Geo Park and joining the European Geoparks Network.  
The European Geoparks Network (EGN) aimed to protect geodiversity, to promote geological heritage to the general public as well as to support sustainable economic development of Geopark territories.  The network had drawn together territories from across Europe that shared these aims and worked together in an active and dynamic way to achieve them.   
Members were informed that there were currently 2 other Geo Parks in Wales – one on Anglesey and one in the Brecon Beacons National Park.    The network was funded by its members and through collective bids for European Union funding for common projects.  Membership of the EGN was for a period of three years after which membership would be reviewed and assessed.  
Before proposing that the Authority applied for GeoPark status, it was intended to commission an external organisation to undertake a feasibility study to consider the potential benefits (eg socio-economic, contribution towards delivering Park Purposes, long term impact) of becoming a GeoPark.  Once the feasibility study was complete a paper would be brought back to the National Park Authority.
It was RESOLVED to approve the proposal to assess the potential for the National Park and the Authority of becoming a GeoPark.
15.
Pembrokeshire Coast National Park 60th Anniversary 
The Report was before Members to provide an update on the programme of events celebrating the Park’s 60th anniversary.  
The official designation date was 29th February, and this would mark the launch of a varied programme of branded activities throughout the year, providing an opportunity to raise the profile of the Park and the Authority and maintain a strong community and media profile.
Although a small number of dedicated events were planned to support the anniversary, the programme for the year needed to reflect the challenging economic climate in which the Authority was operating and offered a modest approach to anniversary celebrations.  Wherever possible existing events would be rebranded to highlight the significance of the year.  An anniversary logo had been designed and would be used on stationery, in publications and on the Authority’s website during the course of the year. 

A series of key themes had been developed, based around the Corporate Outcomes set out in the Authority’s Corporate Plan 2011-14, to provide a focus for the anniversary activities each month.  These themes, along with key messages, would be incorporated into communications and work programmed for the year and these were set out in the report.  
It was RESOLVED to note and endorse the 60th anniversary programme of events.
Levy on Pembrokeshire County Council
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